
CITY OF CEDARBURG 
MEETING OF COMMON COUNCIL 
NOVEMBER 27, 2017 – 7:30 P.M. 

 
A meeting of the Common Council of the City of Cedarburg, Wisconsin, will be held on 
Monday, November 27, 2017 at 7:30 p.m. at City Hall, W63 N645 Washington Avenue, 
Cedarburg, WI, in the second floor Council Chambers.  
              

PLEASE NOTE THE CHANGE IN START TIME 
 

AGENDA 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER  - Mayor Kip Kinzel 
 

2. MOMENT OF SILENCE 
 

3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
  
4.        ROLL CALL:  Present – 

 
 
 
 

Common Council – Mayor Kip Kinzel, Council Members   
John Czarnecki, Jack Arnett, Dick Dieffenbach, Rick 
Verhaalen, Mitch Regenfuss, Patricia Thome, Mike 
O’Keefe 

5. STATEMENT OF PUBLIC NOTICE 
 
6. APPROVAL OF MINUTES* - November 13, 2017 and November 14, 2017 
 
7. COMMENTS AND SUGGESTIONS FROM CITIZENS** Comments from citizens on a 

listed agenda item will be taken when the item is addressed by the Council.  At this time 
individuals can speak on any topic not on the agenda for up to 5 minutes, time 
extensions at the discretion of the Mayor.  No action can be taken on items not listed 
except as a possible referral to committees, individuals or a future Council agenda item. 

 
8. PUBLIC HEARING  
 
* A. Public Hearing – Consider Ordinance No. 2017-24 amending Sec. 13-1-56(c) of 

the Zoning Code to add “Warehousing” as a permitted Accessory Use in the B-4 
Office and Service District; and action thereon (Plan Comm. 11/06/17) 

 
9. NEW BUSINESS 
 
* A. Consider quote from EMC Insurance for property insurance; and action thereon 
 
* B. Consider Ordinance No. 2017-25 levying property taxes on the General, Debt 

Service, Special Revenue, and Capital Improvement Funds for fiscal year 2018; 
and action thereon 
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* C. Consider Ordinance No. 2017-26 appropriating the necessary funds for the 
operation of the Government and Administration of the City of Cedarburg for 
fiscal year 2018; and action thereon 

 
* D. Consider Ordinance No. 2017-27 appropriating the necessary funds for the 2018 

Capital Improvement budget; and action thereon 
 
* E. Consider Ordinance No. 2017-28 establishing the user charge schedule and 

appropriating the necessary funds for the Sewerage Fund for the operation of the 
Waste Recycling Center for fiscal year 2018; and action thereon 

 
* F. Consider Ordinance No. 2017-29 appropriating the necessary funds for the 

operation of the Special Revenue Funds and adopting the indicated budgets for 
fiscal year 2018; and action thereon 

 
* G. Consider Ordinance No. 2017-30 amending Sec. 5-7-1 of the Municipal Code to 

increase fees for accident reports; and action thereon 
 
* H. Consider award of contract for assessing of commercial real estate and personal 

property; and action thereon    
 
* I. Consider payment of bills for the period 11/09/17 through 11/16/17, transfers for 

the period 11/11/17 through 11/25/17, and payroll for the period 11/05/17 through 
11/18/17; and action thereon 

 
*** J. Consider License Applications; and action thereon 
    
   1. Consider approval of new Operators License application for the period 

ending June 30, 2018 for Christopher D. Marks; and action thereon 
 
2. Consider approval of Horse and Carriage license to Mary Jane Swedberg 

of Hoof Beats Express, W359 N9054 Brown Street, Oconomowoc, WI 
 
10.       REPORTS OF CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENT HEADS 
 
* A. Administrator’s Report   
   
11. COMMUNICATIONS 
 
** A. Comments and suggestions from citizens 
 B. Comments and announcements by Council Members  

C. Mayor’s Report  
 
12.     ADJOURNMENT – CLOSED SESSION 
 

It is anticipated the Common Council will adjourn to closed session pursuant to State 
Statutes 19.85(1)(e) to deliberate or negotiate the purchasing of public properties, the 
investing of public funds, or conducting other specified public business whenever 
competitive or bargaining reasons require a closed session, more specifically, to 
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consider a Developer’s Agreement with HSI Properties regarding the St. Francis Borgia 
site at N44 W6035 – N43 W6005 Hamilton Road.  Approval of November 13, 2017 and 
November 14, 2017 closed session minutes. 

 
13. RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION 
 
14. ADJOURNMENT 
 
Individual members of various boards, committees, or commissions may attend the above meeting.  It 
is possible that such attendance may constitute a meeting of a City board,  committee or commission 
pursuant to State ex. rel. Badke v. Greendale Village Board, 173 Wis. 2d 553, 494 NW 2d 408 (1993).  
This notice does not authorize attendance at either the above meeting or the Badke Meeting, but is 
given solely to comply with the notice requirements of the open meeting law. 

 
* Information attached for Council; available through City Clerk’s Office.   
** Citizen comments should be primarily one-way, from citizen to the Council.  Each citizen who wishes to 

speak   shall be accorded one opportunity at the beginning of the meeting and one opportunity at the end 
of the meeting.  Comments should be kept brief.  If the comment expressed concerns a matter of public 
policy, response from the Council will be limited to seeking information or acknowledging that the citizen 
has been understood.  It is out of order for anyone to debate with a citizen addressing the Council or for 
the Council to take action on a matter of public policy.  The Council may direct that the concern be placed 
on a future agenda.  Citizens will be asked to state their name and address for the record and to speak 
from the lectern for the purposes of recording their comments. 

*** Information available through the Clerk’s Office. 
 

UPON REASONABLE NOTICE, EFFORTS WILL BE MADE TO 
ACCOMMODATE THE NEEDS OF INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES. 
PLEASE CONTACT THE CITY CLERK’S OFFICE AT (262) 375-7606 

E-MAIL:  cityhall@ci.cedarburg.wi.us 
 
11/22/17 ckm  
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  CITY OF CEDARBURG     CC20161113-1 
                                                             COMMON COUNCIL UNAPPROVED 
                                                                November 13, 2017 
        
A regular meeting of the Common Council of the City of Cedarburg, Wisconsin, was held on 
Monday, November 13, 2017, at City Hall, W63 N645 Washington Avenue, second floor, Council 
Chambers.  Mayor Kinzel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

 
ROLL CALL: Present -  Common Council – Mayor Kip Kinzel, Council Members John 

Czarnecki, Jack Arnett, Dick Dieffenbach, Rick Verhaalen, Patricia 
Thome, Mike O’Keefe 

 
                          Excused - Council Member Mitch Regenfuss 
 
                    Also Present - City Administrator/Treasurer Christy Mertes, City Attorney Michael 

Herbrand, Director of Engineering and Public Works Tom Wiza, City 
Clerk Constance McHugh, Police Chief Tom Frank, Fire Chief Jeff 
Vahsholtz, Fire Inspector Blake Karnitz, Superintendent of Public 
Works Joel Bublitz,  Parks, Recreation & Forestry Director Mikko 
Hilvo, Building Inspector Mike Baier, Assessor Cathy Timm, 
Wastewater Superintendent Eric Hackert, Deputy City Clerk Amy 
Kletzien, Library Director Linda Pierschalla, Circulation Supervisor 
Cathy Holnagel, Library Board Members Sue Karlman, and Sherry 
Bublitz, interested citizens and news media 

 
STATEMENT OF PUBLIC NOTICE 
 
At Mayor Kinzel’s request, Deputy City Clerk Kletzien verified that notice of this meeting was 
provided to the public by forwarding the agenda to the City’s official newspaper, the News Graphic, 
to all news media and citizens who requested copies, and by posting in accordance with the 
Wisconsin Open Meetings law.  Citizens present were welcomed and encouraged to provide their 
input during the citizen comment portion of the meeting. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Motion made by Council Member Thome, seconded by Council Member Dieffenbach, to approve 
the minutes of the October 30, 2017 meeting as presented.  Motion carried without a negative vote 
with Council Member Regenfuss excused. 
 
COMMENTS AND SUGGESTIONS FROM CITIZENS - None 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
CONSIDER AND DISCUSS THE PROPOSED 2018 CITY BUDGET; AND DIRECTION 
OR ACTION THEREON 
 
City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes explained that the following changes were made to the budget 
since the public hearing on October 31, 2017: 

1. Removed revaluation funding of $10,000 in General Fund; 
2. Removed electronic document software of $14,000 in General Fund; 
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COMMON COUNCIL CC20171113-2 
November 13, 2017                      UNAPPROVED 
 

3. Reduced Parks, Recreation and Forestry tree planting account by $11,885 in General Fund; 
4. Removed $5,000 Riveredge Funding for storm water education and activities; 
5. Reduced Emergency Management vehicle budget by $20,000 in Capital Improvements; 
6. Removed 911 upgrade and moved $40,000 to 2019 Capital Improvements; 
7. Moved one squad replacement of $30,000 to 2020 in Capital Improvements; 
8. Moved Fire Department flag pole and planter project for $40,000 to 2019 Capital 

Improvements; 
9. Moved standing mower of $8,000 to 2019 Capital Improvements; 
10. Reduced Library levy by $10,000. 

 
The total reduction is $188,885.   
 
With these changes to the budget the 2018 tax rate will be $7.48/$1,000 of assessed value, or a 
0.3% increase.  For the average valued home of $276,000 that amounts to $5.52. 
 
City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes explained that the Public Works and Sewerage Commission 
recently asked for recodification of Title 6 of the City Code.  She asked the Common Council if 
they would want to do a full recodification for approximately $15,000.  It was the consensus of the 
Common Council not to add a full recodification to the budget.   
 
Council Member Dieffenbach explained that the Friends of the Library work hard for the Library 
and he asked that the $10,000 be restored to the Library budget. 
 
Council Member Czarnecki said that $1.4 million is being allocated to the Library.  He added that 
$10,000 is a modest amount to remove from the budget, as all Departments did their part to balance 
the budget for a minimal increase to the taxpayers.  
 
In answer to Council Member Thome’s question, City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes stated that 
$10,000 is being removed from the Library’s Fund Balance.  The Library will have $4,900 at the 
end of 2017.  She stated that Library Director Pierschalla is concerned about any unforeseen 
expenses; however, a budget amendment can be done if needed. 
 
In answer to Council Member Dieffenbach’s question, City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes stated 
that the $212,892 State of Wisconsin tax reduction shown in the budget is because there is no longer 
a State tax levy for 2018.  
 
Council Member Arnett expressed appreciation and thanked the Departments for helping to reduce 
the total budget by $189,000. 
 
In answer to Council Member Verhaalen’s questions, City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes 
confirmed that the Debt Service levy is how much the City levies taxes to pay off debt and stated 
that this is the principle and interest payments for 2018.  This amount is higher because she had 
used proceeds from the savings on the Library construction and the sale of the former library 
building to offset the amount the last couple of years. This year also includes the borrowing for the 
DPW facility.  Finally, this does not include any proposed debt from the TIF for Amcast.  If the 
City borrows for this project next year, there will not be any interest or principal payments until the 
following year. 
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COMMON COUNCIL CC20171113-3 
November 13, 2017                      UNAPPROVED 
 
Council Member Thome said that she appreciates the effort everyone made in balancing the budget; 
however, she reiterated that the Council needs to be reminded that they are just pushing items 
forward into the coming years. 
 
In answer to Council Member Czarnecki’s question, City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes stated 
that the annual Amcast cost in 2019 will be approximately $200,000 - $250,000. 
 
Council Member Dieffenbach stated that he can accept a 2.4% levy increase; however, he is 
concerned about a report that he received from the United Way stating that approximately 1/3 of the 
households in Cedarburg are below what is considered the poverty level.  He thanked the 
Departments for their efforts in lowering the tax rate. 
 
It was the consensus of the Common Council to approve the proposed budget for 2018 on 
November 27.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
CONSIDER AWARD OF ENGINEERING DESIGN CONTRACT FOR THE 2018 STREET 
AND UTILITY PROJECT; AND ACTION THEREON 
 
Director Wiza explained that staff requested proposals from a total of four engineering consulting 
firms for design of the 2018 Street and Utility Project.  A detailed Request for Proposal (RFP) was 
sent to each firm, and the scope of work was well defined.  Three of the four firms submitted 
responsive proposals, and the lowest overall fee for services was submitted by M-Squared 
Engineering of Cedarburg.  The Public Works and Sewerage Commission met on November 9 and 
recommended awarding the contract to M-Squared for $34,965. 
 
In answer to Council Member Czarnecki’s question, Director Wiza stated that M-Squared has 
successfully completed engineering services for the street project for the last three years.  
 
Motion made by Council Member Arnett, seconded by Council Member O'Keefe, to award the 
engineering design contract for the 2018 Street and Utility project to M-Squared Engineering in the 
amount of $34,965.  Motion carried without a negative vote with Council Member Regenfuss 
excused.  
 
CONSIDER ORDINANCE NO. 2017-23 REPEALING AND RECREATING SEC. 5-2 OF 
THE MUNICIPAL CODE OF ORDINANCES RELATING TO FIRE PREVENTION AND 
PROTECTION; AND ACTION THEREON 
 
Fire Chief Vahsholtz explained that the Fire Code was last updated in 1992 and many things have 
changed.  He received guidance from retired Assistant Fire Chief Marty King from West Allis who 
was in charge of their entire inspection bureau and inspections in West Allis including State Fair 
Park.  Mr. King also teaches code inspection and works with the National Sprinkler Association in 
Wisconsin.  He met with Fire Chief Vahsholtz and Fire Inspector Koeppen several times and did 
98% of the work on the Code revision by bringing it up to today’s standards with proper 
terminology.  Fire Inspectors Koeppen and Karnitz and Chief Vahsholtz added some items that are 
specific to Cedarburg, such as requiring a Knox Box on commercial buildings.  He recommended 
that the new Code be adopted, as it will be a very good tool for the City. 

6 of 44



COMMON COUNCIL CC20171113-4 
November 13, 2017                      UNAPPROVED 
 
Fire Chief Vahsholtz explained that the State changed some of its rules a few years ago.  The City 
of Cedarburg was very restrictive due to our historic nature and lost some items when the State 
decided to make the Code standard across the board.  However, it made it easier for the builders 
coming into a community.   
 
In answer to Council Member Verhaalen’s question, Fire Chief Vahsholtz stated that the revisions 
to the City Code mirror all of the State Codes.  The terminology is updated to meet the State Code. 
 
In answer to Council Member Czarnecki’s questions, Fire Inspector Karnitz explained that the State 
has made the Code requirements the same across all communities.  A few items specific to 
Cedarburg are that no grills are allowed on the second floor balconies or above and the Knox Box 
requirement.  Electric grills are okay because they are not as dangerous as propane or charcoal 
grills. 
 
In answer to Council Member Dieffenbach’s question, Fire Inspector Karnitz stated that he did not 
know of anything in the City Code that would prevent a developer from building in Cedarburg.  The 
new Code states that all new commercial buildings would require a Knox Box (key vault) for 
approximately $350. 
 
Fire Chief Vahsholtz stated that there is a provision in the current Code that states if they had a 
sprinkler system in the building they had to provide a Knox Box.  The sprinkler requirements have 
been lessened and the Fire Department is now requiring a Knox Box to prevent any damage 
entering a building.  They also added language as to where the Fire Department would like the 
control panel for the alarm system located.  They have no control over the actual building itself and 
how it is physically built.   
 
Fire Inspector Karnitz stated that there is an appeal section in the Code for the requirement to have a 
Knox Box.   
 
In answer to Council Member Arnett’s question, Fire Chief Vahsholtz stated that the building 
portion of the Code is at the State level and the City cannot make it more restrictive.  The Code was 
reviewed by City Attorney Herbrand and it meets all of the requirements. 
 
Mayor Kinzel explained that the City does not want to be at a competitive disadvantage.  Fire Chief 
Vahsholtz confirmed that the City will not be at a disadvantage.   
 
Council Member Arnett asked if the updated Fire Code allows for any flexibility for using new 
technology or anything other than water to relieve some of the expense required for a business to 
expand to the second floor.   
 
Fire Inspector Karnitz stated that the type of fire protection system is driven by the National Fire 
Protection Association Code and the IVC, which are both adopted by the State of Wisconsin.  A dry 
chemical system is not common; however, in certain situations they may be allowed. 
 
Council Member Arnett said that he would like the City to be able to look at something else if it is 
safe, cost effective and protects the buildings and lives.   
 
Fire Inspector Karnitz stated that the City cannot be more restrictive than the State.  
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COMMON COUNCIL CC20171113-5 
November 13, 2017                      UNAPPROVED 
 
In answer to Council Member Verhaalen’s question regarding inspections and inspection fees, Chief 
Vahsholtz stated that the Fire Department can only inspect commercial and common areas such as 
hallways in apartment buildings and not private residences.  The inspection fee has been in the Code 
for many years to make it easier for the City to recoup monies.  It has been changed from charging 
by specific occupancy to square footage in this revision.    
 
City Attorney Herbrand stated that the inspection fees only refers to required inspections and does 
not include private homes. 
            
Motion made by Council Member O'Keefe, seconded by Council Member Dieffenbach, to adopt 
Ordinance No. 2017-23 repealing and recreating Sec. 5-2 of the Municipal Code or Ordinances 
relating to Fire Prevention and Protection.  Motion carried without a negative vote with Council 
Member Regenfuss excused.  
  
CONSIDER PAYMENT OF BILLS FOR THE PERIOD 10/27/17 THROUGH 11/03/17, 
TRANSFERS FOR THE PERIOD 10/28/17 THROUGH 11/09/17, AND PAYROLL FOR 
THE PERIOD 10/22/17 THROUGH 11/04/17; AND ACTION THEREON  
 
Motion made by Council Member Czarnecki, seconded by Council Member Arnett, to approve the 
payment of bills for the period 10/27/17 through 11/03/17, transfers for the period 10/28/17 through 
11/09/17, and payroll for the period 10/22/17 through 11/04/17.  Motion carried without a negative 
vote with Council Member Regenfuss excused. 
 
CONSIDER LICENSE APPLICATIONS; AND ACTION THEREON 
 
Motion made by Council Member O'Keefe, seconded by Council Member Dieffenbach, to approve 
a new Operators License application for the period ending June 30, 2018 for Polly H. Partain.  
Motion carried without a negative vote with Council Member Regenfuss excused. 
 
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 
 
City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes thanked the Department Heads for helping her balance the 
budget.  The auditors will be at City Hall next week to start the preliminary audit. 
 
COMMENTS AND SUGGESTIONS FROM CITIZENS - None 
 
COMMENTS & ANNOUNCEMENTS BY COUNCIL MEMBERS 
 
Council Member Dieffenbach asked why the room tax was shown at 58% in the Quarterly Report.  
City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes explained that room tax was not due until the end of October 
and will show an increase at year end. 
 
In answer to Council Member Dieffenbach’s question, City Administrator/Treasurer Mertes 
explained that the Personnel Committee will meet every other month, starting in February, as 
directed by the Common Council, to discuss health insurance benefits. 
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COMMON COUNCIL CC20171113-6 
November 13, 2017                      UNAPPROVED 
 
Council Member Arnett explained that the Branding Committee will be sending out invitations to 
participate in the branding process.  The website went live today and can be viewed at:  
www.brandingcedarburgwi.com to follow the process. 
  
MAYOR’S REPORT – None 
 
ADJOURNMENT – CLOSED SESSION 
 
Motion made by Council Member Thome, seconded by Council Member O'Keefe, to adjourn to 
closed session at 7:31 p.m. pursuant to State Statutes 19.85(1)(e) to deliberate or negotiate the 
purchasing of public properties, the investing of public funds, or conducting other specified public 
business whenever competitive or bargaining reasons require a closed session, more specifically, to 
consider cellular tower leases for location on the monopole being constructed on Western Avenue.  
Approval of October 30, 2017 closed session minutes.  Motion carried on a roll call vote with 
Council Members Czarnecki, Arnett, Dieffenbach, Verhaalen, Thome, and O'Keefe voting aye and 
Council Member Regenfuss excused. 
 
RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION 
 
Motion made by Council Member Dieffenbach, seconded by Council Member Arnett, to reconvene 
to open session at 7:55 p.m.  Motion carried on a roll call vote with Council Members Czarnecki, 
Arnett, Dieffenbach, Verhaalen, Thome and O'Keefe voting aye and Council Member Regenfuss 
excused.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
 
ADJOURNMENT 
       
Motion made by Council Member Arnett, seconded by Council Member O'Keefe, to adjourn the 
meeting at 7:55 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously with Council Member Regenfuss excused. 
        
      Amy D. Kletzien, MMC/WCPC 
      Deputy City Clerk 
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 CITY OF CEDARBURG     CC20171114-1 

                                                             COMMON COUNCIL UNAPPROVED 

November 14, 2017 

        

A special meeting of the Common Council of the City of Cedarburg, Wisconsin, was held on 

Tuesday, November 14, 2017, at City Hall, W63 N645 Washington Avenue, second floor, Council 

Chambers.  Mayor Kinzel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL: Present  -  Common Council:   Mayor Kip Kinzel, Council Members John 

Czarnecki, Jack Arnett, Dick Dieffenbach, Rick Verhaalen, Mitch 

Regenfuss, Patricia Thome and Mike O’Keefe 

   

                       Also Present - Police Chief Thomas Frank, Police Officer Dustin Koehler, City 

Clerk Constance McHugh, City Attorney Michael Herbrand and 

Assistant City Attorney Johnathan Woodward on behalf of the Police 

Department, Attorney Aaron Graf on behalf of the Common Council, 

Attorney Tim Algiers on behalf of Steven and Diane Banas, Steven 

and Diane Banas; interested citizens and news media 

 

STATEMENT OF PUBLIC NOTICE 

 

At Mayor Kinzel’s request, City Clerk McHugh verified that notice of this meeting was provided to 

the public by forwarding the agenda to the City’s official newspaper, the News Graphic, to all news 

media and citizens who requested copies, and by posting in accordance with the Wisconsin Open 

Meetings law.   

 

HEARING ON COMPLAINT AGAINST CLASS “B” BEER AND “CLASS B” LIQUOR 

LICENSE OF STEVEN WALTER BANAS D/B/A AUGUST WEBER HAUS AT W63 N678 

WASHINGTON AVENUE 

 

A hearing was held regarding a complaint filed by Police Chief Frank against the Class “B” beer 

and “Class B” liquor License of Steven Walter Banas, d/b/a August Weber Haus at W63 N678 

Washington Avenue. 

  

CLOSED SESSION 

 

Motion made by Council Member O’Keefe, seconded by Council Member Czarnecki, to adjourn to 

closed session at 9:23 p.m. pursuant to State Statutes 19.85(1)(a) to deliberate concerning a case 

which is the subject of any judicial or quasi-judicial trial or hearing before the Common Council.  

Motion carried on a roll call vote with Council Members Czarnecki, Arnett, Dieffenbach, 

Verhaalen, Regenfuss, Thome and O’Keefe voting aye.  

 

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION 

 

Motion made by Council Member Dieffenbach, seconded by Council Member Thome, to reconvene 

to open session at 10:48 p.m.  Motion carried on a roll call vote with Council Members Czarnecki, 

Arnett, Dieffenbach, Verhaalen, Regenfuss, Thome and O’Keefe voting aye. 
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COMMON COUNCIL CC20171114-2 

November 14, 2017                  UNAPPROVED 

 

SET FORTH FINDINGS AND DECISION REGARDING COMPLAINT AGAINST CLASS 

“B” BEER AND “CLASS B” LIQUOR LICENSE OF STEVEN WALTER BANAS, D/B/A 

AUGUST WEBER HAUS AT W63 N678 WASHINGTON AVENUE 

 

Motion made by Council Member O’Keefe, seconded by Council Member Arnett, to revoke the 

Class “B” beer and “Class B” liquor license of Steven Walter Banas d/b/a August Weber Haus at 

W63 N678 Washington Avenue based on: 

1. A failure to publish open hours per Ordinance 7-2-18(b)(1)(a)(iv) in that posting the 

current status of the business is not publishing open hours; and 

2. A failure to be open for business in a manner that satisfies the stated intent of the 

Ordinance that “Class B” alcohol beverage licenses be held by active, going 

concerns that are open to the public for business on a regular basis. 

 

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
       

Motion made by Council Member Arnett, seconded by Council Member O’Keefe, to adjourn the 

meeting at 10:50 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously. 

 

       Constance K. McHugh, MMC/WCPC 

       City Clerk 
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 CITY OF CEDARBURG 

MEETING DATE:  November 27, 2017                                         ITEM NO: 8. A. 

 

TITLE:   Consider Ordinance No. 2017-24 amending Sec. 13-1-56(c) of the Zoning Code to add 

“Warehousing” as a permitted Accessory Use in the B-4 Office and Service District; and action thereon (Plan 

Comm. 11/06/17) 

 

ISSUE SUMMARY:  A review of our records indicates that back in 1993 when Mr. Voight received approval 

for an addition to the Energenecs building at W59 N249 Cardinal Avenue, his plans included a loading dock 

and an open area within the building identified as equipment staging and shelving (i.e., warehousing). 

Unfortunately that area of the building was not interpreted as warehousing during the approval process and 

consequently this subordinate use was approved and has existed since 1993. However, since warehousing is not 

listed as a permitted use, an accessory use or a conditional use in the B-4 Office and Service District, it is not 

technically permitted. Accordingly, Mr. Voigt is requesting this zoning text amendment to legitimize the 

limited warehousing use of this structure.   

 

Staff notes that without this text change, the applicant owns a building that was constructed in accordance with 

approved plans but includes an element dedicated to a use which is not permitted by Code. Mr. Voight is now 

trying to sell this building and staff cannot legally respond to potential buyers that the use is permitted.  

Accordingly, the intent of this request is to alleviate that problem by listing “limited warehousing” as an 

accessory use in the B-4 which, by definition, would need to be tied to either a principal use permitted by right 

or as a conditional use. Accessory uses are defined as uses that are subordinate to the principal use of a 

structure serving a purpose customarily incidental to the principal use. Warehousing as a stand-alone principal 

use would not be permitted. 

 

STAFF COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATION: Staff recommends approval. 

 

BOARD, COMMISSION OR COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION: At their November 6, 2017 

meeting, the Plan Commission unanimously recommended approval of Ordinance No. 2017-24. 

 

BUDGETARY IMPACT:  N/A 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS: 

 Ordinance No. 2017-24 

 Plan Commission Minutes from 11/06/2017 

 

INITIATED/REQUESTED BY:  Donald Voight, Owner 

 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT: Jonathan P. Censky, City Planner, 262-375-7610 
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ORDINANCE NO. 2017-24 

 

An Ordinance Amending Section 13-1-56(c) of the 

Zoning Code Adding Warehousing as a  

Permitted Accessory Use in the B-4 Office and Service District 

 

The Common Council of the City of Cedarburg, Wisconsin, hereby ordains as follows: 

 

SECTION 1.  Section 13-1-56(c) of the City of Cedarburg Municipal Code is hereby 

amended to read as follows: 

 

SEC 13-1-56   B-4 OFFICE AND SERVICE DISTRICT.  

 

 (c)  SEC 13-1-56   PERMITTED ACCESSORY USES.  

                        (7) Warehousing 

  

 SECTION 2.  Effective Date.  This ordinance shall take effect upon passage and 

publication as provided by law. 

 

Passed and adopted this 27
th

 day of November, 2017. 

 

 

__________________________ 

       Kip Kinzel, Mayor 

 

 

Attest: 

 

      

Constance K. McHugh, City Clerk 

 

 

Approved as to form: 

 

 

      

Michael P. Herbrand, City Attorney 
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PLAN COMMISSION PLN20171106-3 
November 6, 2017 UNAPPROVED MINUTES 
 
CONSIDER AMENDMENT TO THE B-4 DISTRICT TO ALLOW WAREHOUSING AS 
AN ACCESSORY USE – DONALD VOIGT 
 
Planner Censky explained that Donald Voigt, a property owner in the B-4 Office and 
Service District, is requesting a zoning text amendment to add warehousing to the list of 
permitted accessory uses in the B-4 District. Accessory uses are defined as uses that 
are subordinate to the principal use of a structure serving a purpose customarily 
incidental to the principal use. Accordingly, accessory uses are only permitted if the 
principal use already exists or is approved in conjunction with the principal use. 
 
Mr. Voigt is requesting this text amendment to legitimize the limited warehousing use of 
his existing structure. Planner Censky noted that this warehousing use was actually 
shown on Mr. Voigt’s plans back in 1993 when he received approval for an addition that 
included a loading dock for vans and semi-trucks delivering to an open area identified in 
the plans as equipment staging and shelving (i.e., warehousing). Mr. Voight is now 
trying to sell his property and without this zoning text change, he cannot advertise or 
use that portion of the building for warehousing. Moreover, enforcement of that 
restriction going forward would be highly difficult. Accordingly, the intent of this request 
is to alleviate that problem by listing “limited warehousing” as an accessory use in the 
B-4 District that would need to be tied to either a use permitted by right or a conditional 
use. Warehousing as a stand-alone principal use would not be permitted.  
 
The reason this change is needed is that City staff cannot legally respond to potential 
buyers that, even though the building was approved and ultimately constructed with 
limited warehousing, the use is permitted. While this change is to accommodate the use 
of an existing structure in the B-4 District, it is a change that only introduces a 
supporting use for other principal uses within this District that seems appropriate. After a 
recommendation by the Plan Commission, an ordinance would be scheduled for a 
public hearing and action by the Common Council. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made by Council Member Czarnecki, seconded by Commissioner 
von Bargen, to recommend a text amendment to allow accessory warehousing in the 
B-4 Office and Service District. The motion carried without a negative vote. 
 
REQUEST FOR A MOBILE FOOD ESTABLISHMENT LICENSE – THAT TACO GUY, 
LLC/ELI AND ANDREA ACOSTA 
 
Planner Censky advised that Eli and Andrea Acosta are requesting a Mobile Food 
Vendors License to be able to park a mobile food truck, on a request basis, on the site 
of the North 48 Tavern at W62 N599 Washington Avenue in the rear yard adjacent to 
the outdoor beer garden, on the driveway of Chris Smith’s downtown property (Former 
Classic Traditions) at W63 N671 Washington Avenue and within the parking lot of North 
Shore Gymnastics at W59 N270 Cardinal Avenue. He reminded Commission members 
that the Mobile Vendors License Ordinance was adopted earlier in 2017 and serves to 
restrict where mobile food trucks can be parked. Specifically, Section 7-18-2 License 
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 CITY OF CEDARBURG 
 

MEETING DATE:    November 27, 2017                                                           ITEM NO:  9. A. 

                           

 

 

TITLE:  Consider quote from EMC Insurance for property insurance; and action thereon 

 

 

 

ISSUE SUMMARY:  The City’s property insurance has been with MPIC the last two years.  I received a two 

quotes from Ansay & Associates and EMC came in with the lowest premium and was also below our MPIC 

renewal.  With Tony Matera’s help (from Ansay & Associates) the policy would be the same level of coverage 

as MPIC. 

 

 

 

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:   Move property insurance coverage from MPIC to EMC 

 

 
 

 

BOARD, COMMISSION OR COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION:  N/A 

 

 

 

BUDGETARY IMPACT:  Total savings of $4,979 over all funds 

 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS:   MPIC renewal policy quote and Ansay & Associates premium summary page 

 

 

 

INITIATED/REQUESTED BY:  Christy Mertes 

 

 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT:  City Administrator/Treasurer Christy Mertes, 375-7606 

 
      

 

 

 

15 of 44



16 of 44



17 of 44



18 of 44



19 of 44



20 of 44



21 of 44



22 of 44



CITY OF CEDARBURG 
 

MEETING DATE: November 27, 2017                                                       ITEM NO:   9. G. 

 

                           

TITLE:   Consider Ordinance No. 2017-30 amending Sec. 5-7-1 of the Municipal Code to increase fees for 

accident reports; and action thereon 

 

 

ISSUE SUMMARY:   The only fee increase proposed for 2018 is for copies of Police Department accident 

reports.  The current fee is $1.00 per report.  Chief Frank is proposing the fee be increased to $2.00 per report. 

 

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:    N/A 

 

 

BOARD, COMMISSION OR COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION:   N/A 

 

 

 

BUDGETARY IMPACT:  N/A 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS:     Ordinance No. 2017-30 

 

 

INITIATED/REQUESTED BY:     Police Chief Frank 

 

 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT:           Connie McHugh or Chief Frank 
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ORDINANCE NO. 2017-30 

 

An Ordinance Amending Sec. 5-7-1 of the Municipal Code 

to Increase Fees for Accident Reports 

 

The Common Council of the City of Cedarburg, Wisconsin, hereby ordains as follows: 

 

 SECTION 1.  Section 5-7-1 of the City of Cedarburg Municipal Code is hereby amended 

as follows: 

 

SEC. 5-7-1  PUBLIC SAFETY FEES FOR SERVICES. 
 

(a) Vehicle Lockout Fee.  No charge for City residents or those employed by businesses 

within the City. $10 for all others. 

(b) Copies of Reports.  $0.25 per page. 

(c) Copies of Photo Prints.  $2.50 per photo page (8.5” x 11”) 

(d) Copies of Accident Reports.  $1.00 per report.  $2.00 per report. 

(e) Temporary License Plates.  $5.00 

(f) Fingerprinting.  No charge for City residents or those employed by businesses within 

the City.  $10 for all others. 

(g) CD or DVD Recording.  $10.00 per CD or DVD. 

 

 SECTION 4.  This ordinance shall take effect upon its passage and publication as 

provided by law. 

 

 Passed and adopted this 27
th
 day of November, 2017. 

 

                                                    

       ___________________________ 

                                                      Kip Kinzel, Mayor    

 

 

Countersigned:    

 

______________________________ 

Constance K. McHugh, City Clerk 

 

Approved as to form:  

 

_________________________________ 

Michael P. Herbrand, City Attorney  
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 CITY OF CEDARBURG 
 

MEETING DATE:     November 27, 2017                                              ITEM NO:    9. H.       

 

                           

TITLE:  Consider Award of Contract for the Assessing of Commercial Real Estate and Personal Property;  

                and Action Thereon   

 

ISSUE SUMMARY:   

            Two bids were received from Market Value Assessments at $14,000 per year and Valu Rite Corporation 

            at $13,500 per year for Commercial Assessment Services.  The new contract will be for three years  

            2018, 2019 and 2020.  

             

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 

Approve the Contract of Valu Rite Corporation for 2018, 2019 and 2020 for valuation of Commercial 

Real Estate and Personal Property.  Valu Rite has been our Commercial Contractor since 2006 and  

helped with Commercial assessments during the 2005 revaluation.   

 

Approval contingent upon review by the City Attorney of the Professional Services Contract.  

 

BOARD, COMMISSION OR COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION: 

None 

 

 

BUDGETARY IMPACT: 

            The last contract was for three years 2015, 2016, 2017 at $13,500 per year. 

 

            2018 -  $13,500   (No impact)   

2019 -  $13,500   (No impact) 

2020 -  $13,500   (No impact) 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS: 

            Copy of the two Proposals for Commercial Assessment Services. 

 

 

INITIATED/REQUESTED BY:   

            Cathy A. Timm, City Assessor 

 

 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT: 

Cathy A. Timm, City Assessor 375-7608 
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